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Dear Thornhill Family,
As I said in one of my assemblies to the children and to the Thornhill community earlier on this term, in 
this time of the pandemic, we could all do with a good dose of ‘Hope.’ I spoke of what the definition of hope 
is - a light that you can see, however small, despite being surrounded by darkness. It is now that we must 
hold on to hope, as we navigate our way forward.  

If we look hard enough, we will find a little candle of optimism flickering in the night that will eventually 
grow to light our way, because the road to tomorrow is paved with hope. We need to remind ourselves 
that there are pages to be written, stories to be told and our new chapter begins here and now.

As you know, I am a Liverpool fan (no judgement please), so I thought that I would use their rousing an-
them, by Oscar Hammerstein II, ‘You’ll Never Walk Alone’ to depict the way forward, because as a school, 
we have many things to look forward to.

‘Walk on through the wind,
Walk on through the rain,
Though your dreams be tossed and blown.
Walk on, walk on, with hope in your heart
And you’ll never walk alone.
You’ll never walk alone.’

So, forward, together with ‘Hope’ we move on.

House Points – Term 1 Winners
Congratulations and well done to Shashe house who wrapped up the trophy for the first term. They were 
followed by Chobe in second and Notwane and Limpopo in third and fourth respectively.

Staff News
It is with a very sad heart that I must inform you that Mrs Stuart’s mum passed away in Zimbabwe last 
week. I hope that you will keep the Stuart family close to your thoughts and prayers during this very dif-
ficult time.

News from the Curriculum Head
While it is plain for all to see that the pandemic has disrupted our lives in new and frustrating ways, at 
Thornhill, it has prevented us from operating at a level that is far from normal, it has given staff a time to 
work on their professional development in a way that is far from easy in the normal packed afternoons 
and terms that we have seen in former years. It is not always easy to slot in the all-important profes-
sional development of our academic staff, many of the courses, workshops and conferences have to be 
attempted to be slotted into less than ideal times. The pandemic, while wreaking havoc with the normal 
programme has revolutionised the availability, cost and accessibility of high quality educational profes-
sional development and we have been able to take advantage of this.

Most of last year was taken up with learning new skills, then consolidating them and then developing new 
good practices for teaching online, whether it be a blended/ flipped classroom, or providing a hybrid 
environment for those students forced to isolate at home. This development, while largely independent 
in nature, was augmented with sessions that allowed teachers to share their experiences, research and 
problem solve together. This led to a raising of technological literacy and forged links across the school 
hopefully releasing some of the burden from the ICT department.



Though 2020 was largely driven by technology, we did manage to rescue 
some of the more academic areas of professional development, as we en-
rolled all class teachers and Maths teachers in three online courses from 
White Rose in the UK, to help them in their Maths teaching. In 2019, we 
began the process of introducing and using  the UK-East Asian fusion of 
Mastery Maths into Thornhill and up until March last year, we had  begun 
to see promising results. 

Mastery Maths is based around three core processes: concrete, pictorial 
and abstract. These in themselves are not revolutionary in Maths 
teaching, but how they are used and the ideas behind this, are much more 

powerful. For those that do not know, the concrete element is the use of counters, unifix blocks, Numicon 
and other hands on Maths equipment, or manipulatives for breaking down an idea or problem. The picto-
rial element, while used before in Maths teaching, assumes a much more powerful way to look at and 
express mathematical concepts, problem solve and start to deliver proofs. This in turn provides a much 
stronger and deeper understanding of the mathematics involved leading to a much firmer link between 
the concrete manipulatives and the abstract idea of symbols representing numbers. 

Where this works much more effectively is that it is not, as it may seem, a three step process, but rather 
a road that can be traversed in either direction. If the abstract is proving problematic, move into the pic-
torial, can you model this question? I.e. Can you draw a picture to represent the problem? Still an issue… 
then into the concrete we go to help understand what we are being asked. Now you see it...what about 
that model? OK, now how does that relate to the original question? Also, this can be used with no particu-
lar question in mind - What do we know about the number 29? From this, can come a wealth of math-
ematical information from all points of arithmetic, bonds, multiplication and division facts.

With this in mind, we embarked on a series of webinars from White Rose Maths from Week One of this 
term. These are designed to consolidate and augment the skills and knowledge gained from the online 
courses in 2020/21. Unlike those courses they are presenter led with staff able to contribute and ques-
tion. These webinars come with a wealth of information, scenarios and resources, which are ready to use 
the day after. These webinars covered the concrete, pictorial, abstract, Using questioning in Mathemat-
ics and Reasoning and Problem Solving. They are extremely useful and we will revisit the other webinar 
courses offered by this group during the course of the year.

Professional development is, as with other occupations, essential in teaching. It allows us, as educators, 
to access the latest thinking in teaching in all areas of the curriculum and now, thanks to the power of 
meeting conference call apps, we can access this within the walls of Thornhill. A development that is so 
useful, that I hope to see its continuation long after the demise of COVID-19.

News from Mrs Stuart on Reading Eggs in the 
Foundation Phase
It is now four months since we introduced Reading Eggs to our 
Thornhill children. Reading Eggs, being a vast and comprehensive 
learning tool, has enabled children to keep progressing through 
phonics, word skills and reading practice. 

The Reception, Std 1 and Std 2 children have taken it on with 
enthusiasm and are making great strides in the programme. The 
month of March showed an excellent number of books read in Std 
1 and 2. To date, our children have read close to 7000 books in 
each year group. Impressive!



Our Reception children took on the challenges of the Reading Eggs lessons and have worked diligently try-
ing hard to build their skills for reading. Many are enjoying the library as well. We have very encouraging 
results for this young year group.

We are confident that we will be able to make full use of the resources on Reading Eggs this year with 
your support from home. We are anticipating significant results in Reading this year. There will always be 
hiccups and digital access problems, but it is important to persevere. Fast Phonics is a fairly new addition 
to the programme, but it fits our progression accurately and we will endeavour to make full use of it too. 

Thank you to the parents for your time and support in making this a success.

In closing, stay safe, take care and enjoy the Winter term with us. If you have any queries or concerns, 
please do not hesitate to contact your child’s teacher, or make any appointment to see me.

I Greaves
Headteacher



Winter Warmer DriveWinter Warmer Drive

The St Peter’s Winter Warmer Cam-
paign, run by the Std 6 year group, has 
been a remarkable success this year, 
despite all the difficulties that people are 
going through. 

We have received an outpouring of sup-
port from the Thornhill community, who 
never cease to amaze us with their 
generosity. There are the most comfort-
ing of blankets, beautiful woolly socks, 
slippers, pyjamas, fleeces and jerseys, to 
mention just a few.

Our sincere thanks must be extended to 
all of you who have donated so willingly, 
the St Peter’s community will be so appre-
ciative of everything that we send them. 
Further to this, we were also donated a 
fantastic contribution of meat for these 
children who are fed two meals at school 
daily. We will also be sending the grocer-
ies that they need, we will buy these using 
the money we raised in our Spelling Bee 
competition.

Once again, our sincere thanks to all of 
our Thornhill families, who supported this 
very worthy cause.



Prefects 2021Prefects 2021

Congratulations to the following children who have been 
selected as prefects for 2021:
Chiche Mpoloka, Kagello Malumo, Amy Williams, Kath-
ryn van Tonder, Joshua Steenkamp, Lorato Ramsden, 
Srivats Sivaramakrishnan, Esné Campher, Lefa Ziga, 
Joshua Bonna and Matthew Arthey.

We will continue to add children to this list as the year 
progresses, if a child shows the necessary leadership 
skills.



Library NewsLibrary News

In Library lessons we are providing children with a time in their school 
week to pursue reading as a pleasurable activity. In these worrying 
and stressful times, we are trying to make Library lessons not only 
worthwhile, but fun. 

Literacy activities in weekly Library lessons enrich our children’s lives 
through stories and reading. Books engage pupils in their learning – 
about other points of view, about the world around them, and about 
their own emotions and opinions, and how to give voice to these. 
Sustaining the joy of reading is invaluable, and even though children 
cannot at present borrow Library books, they are still gaining the ben-
efit of various texts in their lessons. Reading for pleasure is what we 
emphasise. There is a wealth of free books online that children can 
read for enjoyment too. Here is an excellent link to free online reading 
for all ages. Simply choose a book and read. 
https://b-ok.africa/s/children

When children read a book and listen to stories, the neurons in their 
brain fire overtime – deciding what the characters are wearing, how 
they’re standing and what being in that character’s shoes feels like. 
The words make suggestions. Their brains paint the picture. AND it’s 
fun!

We have also been running the inter-house quiz for the upper school 
during Library lessons with an array of general knowledge activities, 
quizzes and puzzles. The pupils have shown a great interest in cur-
rent affairs during these quizzes. In order to continue growing our 
Thornhill pupils in being informed and intelligent conversationalists, I 
encourage you to assist your child to go onto the following fantastic 
link to news and current events. Children can choose their age level 
from Reception to Std 7 and read the news in a relevant and informa-
tive way. https://www.timeforkids.com/



News from Std 2News from Std 2

We would like to showcase the work of two chil-
dren in this edition as follows:

A Bang in the Night by Maya
I was cuddled in my bed with my blanket on my 
body and my pillow under my head and had the 
sweetest little lollipop candy canes dream. But in 
the middle of the night, I heard a big BANG! I was 
curious so I looked out of the window, but I made a 
BIG MISTAKE!! I saw three eyeballs in a spaceship 
and a really bright green light. I was ‘so’ scared. I 
ran as fast as I could to my bed, but it was too late. 
The three eyeballed alien ‘thing’ in a spaceship had 
already seen me. I pretended I was sleeping, but I 
was not. I saw the alien creep in my room. This was 
even scarier than a huge spider. What if the three 
eyeballed alien ate me? I stopped to think. I told 
myself to calm down. I have seen in many stories 
when people spring out of bed and tell the alien the 
whole story so that the alien can go back to wher-
ever they live….maybe I could try and do that. So, I 
sprung out of bed and told the whole story to the 
alien and he told me that he didn’t mean to scare 
me and he would go back to his house. But, I real-
ized it was all a dream.

A Bang in the Night by Zuri
Once upon a time I was asleep in my bed until… 
BANG!! I was frightened by a huge sound. It woke 
me up. What can it be? Is it a walking cat with 
stretchable arms made from a scientist or a zom-
bie? I looked out my window and it was just my dog 
barking at a mouse and a thunderstorm. 



News from Std 7News from Std 7

We are full swing into our academic pro-
gramme. This first part of the term, our em-
phasis is on getting the children fully prepared 
for their mid-year exams. An email has already 
been sent out giving the exam timetable, but a 
reminder that these exams will begin in Week 
7, the week beginning Monday, 14 June.

In Maths this term, we have been busy with 
data handling and fractions. The children are 
given opportunities to do practical work and 
everyday applications. For example, ques-
tionnaires were designed and completed. In 
English, we have continued with all aspects of 
grammar and writing, whilst ensuring that this 
makes sense through using easily understood 
texts, for example, using, compiling and shar-
ing recipes. Studies of the First World War are 
taking place in History, and Human Anatomy 
and diseases in Science. The work at the mo-
ment in Geography is on the Earth and beyond.

We are trying to give as balanced a school day 
as possible to all our pupils. Much practical 
work is being done this term as well. There will 
be a virtual Art exhibition later on in the term 
and so very exciting work is being completed 
for this. The theme for the exhibition is Sci-
ence in Art and so our Science curriculum has 
taken on a whole new meaning with cells and 
skeletons being shown in a completely different 
way. In Science, the children are also making 
a model depicting a virus. In Geography, for 
many pupils, a whole new set of skills is being 
encouraged, as the children sew a depiction of 
the Solar System. This has been interesting to 
observe.  Sewing is no longer only the domain 
of girls, and boys are just as adept at it.

We would like you, as parents, to ensure that 
your child’s homework is done each day and 
that reading is always encouraged.



Eye ScreeningEye Screening

Mr Saloojee from Eyesave Optical kindly volunteered his 
time and expertise to do a basic screening test on all our 
Reception Children. He also tested children throughout the 
school that either missed being screened in Reception, or 
children that class teachers have raised concerns about.

This is a very valuable and much appreciated service of-
fered by Mr Saloojee to the school and we are most grate-
ful for the time he has spent carrying out a comprehensive 
range of tests on each child.

The testing this year covered 5 basic screening assess-
ments.
 1. Distance Visual Acuity
 2. Near Visual Acuity
 3. Fundoscopy (Looking at the eye’s internal structure)
 4. Colour Vision Assessment
 5. Eye Movement Evaluation

If you have received a letter stating that your child did not 
pass his/her test, it is highly recommended that you follow 
up with a comprehensive optometric examination.
If your child did not have a screening test done this year it 
would be an idea to watch for the following signs:
 - Frequent eye rubbing
 - Short attention span
 - Avoiding Reading and other close activities
 - Covering one eye
 - Tilting head to one side
 - Sitting too close to the television screen
 - Losing place when reading
 - Complaining that they can’t see the board

If your child exhibits any of these, please have their eyes 
checked.



June 03 2021June 03 2021
Thornhill ICT DepartmentThornhill ICT Department


